Girdwood Public Safety Advisory Committee

June 5, 2017 
 Minutes Draft - revised
7:06PM Call to order, Michelle Weston, Chair
PSAC attending are:  Michelle Weston, Mike Opalka, Raleigh Hill, Mandy Hawes
GBOS attending are: Sam Daniel, Mike Edgington

WPD attending is: Chief David Schofield

GVFD attending is: Chief Banning

Agenda Approved for June 5, 2017 Meeting
Minutes Approved from May 1, 2017 Meeting

Public Safety Reports:
WPD stats and activities YTD and for the month (Chief Schofield)

Stats presented for April – jump in speeding tickets issued.

WPD and APD relationship is going well, communications and cooperation is working well.

GVFD stats and activities YTD and for the month (GVFD)
37 calls in May.  Construction is in final phases at new fire hall.  Expect occupancy permit in late June.

Chief Banning arrived late may, Will Day has concluded service as of June 1.


GBOS Public Safety Supervisor report (Sam Daniel)

Lots of reports of bears in town.

APD received grant for patrol of Seward Highway over Memorial Day weekend.  Group asks if it’s possible to find this info out prior to holiday weekends, so that public safety officers are aware of additional coverage.

Sam plans to attend Whittier town council meeting quarterly to build relationship and convey how WPD service is going directly.

WPD Service Feedback

No comments.
Old Business:

1) Seward Highway enforcement info.
State budget still not passed, group is not aware of current status of $200,000 for Seward Highway enforcement.  This amount is well below $2m recommended in 2020 task force meeting resolution, and the location of service was incorrectly identified originally as McHugh to Indian.  Group should write letters, call legislators to encourage that funding remain in the budget for highway safety.  Margaret to send resolution language from 2020 meeting to PSAC so that they can forward on to others and write letters themselves.

Col Cockrell has retired and has been replaced by Col Hans Brinke. 
Kyle reports that he has seen APD officers on highway, learning new Turnagain Arm patrol area.

Mike Opalka suggests that an article could be written to explain the new Turnagain Arm Service Area parameters and service up Crow Creek Road.

2) Police Substation communication of office location and phone number 
WPD has moved in to office. Officers use the space 3+ hours per day on weekends and about 1 hr/day on weekdays.

There will be no office hours at this location, just by appointment.
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Sign that says Police has been made and is awaiting ACS to install it.  This must be done by the landlord.

Local phone number has been established, however WPD uses GCI and Girdwood location uses ACS, calls don’t forward between the 2 systems well.  When WPD takes over their new office in Whittier, this issue will be resolved and we can publicize the number.

Decals for vehicles:  ordered and should be ready to be applied in June.

Michelle Weston asks about the ability to access data from new Girdwood building.  Chief Schofield states that information can be downloaded from vehicles and from Whitter office, but not Girdwood office.  Upload of info is only possible by 2 WPD employees, and takes place in Whittier.  At all times there is at least one officer in Girdwood who is able to access data.

3) Status of Easy Park MOU

MOA legal review has revealed that only APD can write tickets outside of downtown Anchorage.  To fix this, municipal charter must be changed, and this will require a vote of the entire MOA.  
Kyle says that he is exploring towing of vehicles that are abandoned based on concern for them being environmental hazards.  This is how towing of vehicles left for 48+ hours have been towed in the past.

Mike Opalka states that there is no place local to tow vehicles to.  Kyle states that use of the Industrial park will require Conditional Use process.

Chief Schofield asks about having APD Community Service patrols come down to write tickets over special events, such as Forest Fair, etc.  Kyle says this is a good idea, but there are very limited number of Community Service officers.

PSAC motion:

PSAC moves to recommend that the GBOS pursue changing Municipal Charter to allow for APD designee to write parking tickets in Girdwood.

Motion by Mandy Hawes, 2nd by Raleigh Hill

Motion Carries 4-0

PSAC motion:
PSAC moves to recommend that the GBOS pursue request of APD to enforce parking laws in Girdwood over Forest Fair weekend, July 7-9, 2017.

Motion by Mandy Hawes, 2nd by Raleigh Hill

Motion Carries 4-0

4) First Quarter Trends in policing

Domestic violence and speeding are discussed.

Schofield states that there is a shift from winter to summer enforcement activity.

Michelle Weston to change format of spreadsheet that Margaret produces from WPD information.

5) Forest Fair plans

Forest Fair is after 4th of July.  
Parking concerns addressed earlier in item #3.

Group discusses role of Forest Fair committee in deterring parking on side streets by creating and placing signs for Crow Creek Road and Timberline, as requested by public during permitting process.

GVT is providing shuttle service to/from Daylodge parking.

WPD to meet with Forest Fair Committee to discuss overall plan and communications, modeling after 2016, which was very successful.

PSAC working on establishing more service from APD on highway as discussed in item #3.

6) Whittier Contract

Kyle provided timeline of tasks for PSAC to accomplish as they move toward 2019 end of contract with WPD.  Whether or not a Girdwood PD is the right route, there are tasks to accomplish in short term.

Mike Opalka met with Wasilla Police Chief and discussed policing costs and how they pay for them. Wasilla has sales tax that funds policing, this option not available to Girdwood.  Opalka believes that starting own police dept will cost as much as paying APD for service.  Kyle states that there is due diligence to accomplish prior to making decision in either way - re-contracting with WPD or initiating Girdwood PD.

Sam Daniel requests that PSAC produce a report with their findings regarding policing options for GBOS.  He recommends that PSAC discuss policing with Mayor Berkowitz and APD to assess if there is any shift in their consideration of Girdwood, highway and Turnagain Arm policing needs.
Kyle states that if cost go up more than 1 mill, Girdwood Service Area will be at the tax cap of 6 mills.

PSAC will divide up timeline list at next meeting and give members assignments to work on.

New business
7) Coffee with cops - Date options
Group discusses holding Coffee with Cops quarterly, starting with Picnic Club in September.  Time and date TBA.
Public Comment:

None

Other Business (Roundtable Comments from the Board):
None

Adjourn 8:05PM
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